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October 29, 1994

Dear Alex,

It was a pleasure to speak with you today. I can’t recall if we had met since our first meeting at your Branciforte shop in Santa Cruz, but I had at least heard a while ago that you had bought Faber’s. At any rate, it was great to run across you again.

As I explained to you yesterday, you sold me my first balloon-tire bike back in 1973 or early 1974. It was a 1941 Schwinn-built B.F. Goodrich that was in the line-up in back of your Branciforte Bicycle Shop. My friend Marc Vendetti and I were in the area looking for old bikes from the turn of the century. A goal was to restore these bikes and show them so people could better appreciate bicycles through their history. Well, of course there weren’t any bikes like that at your shop, but there were a lot of old ballooners there. Marc knew a thing or two about these old bikes. He had ridden them a couple of years earlier on Mount Tamalpais in Marin prior to becoming involved in road racing. Marc suggested that I might enjoy riding one. He looked the bikes over and deemed the B.F. Goodrich the best of the lot. He told me to offer you $5 for it, it being kind of the day’s booby-prize. After a bit of haggling you went for it—$5, my future hung in the balance for the exchange of a dollar or two. Who knows, maybe I could have done something with the bicycles-as-history thing, but it is hard to see it as having anywhere near the impact as what this bike was to lead me to—the “mountain bike”.

I think the owner of the Bicycle Trip (before Billy Menchine) had told us about your shop. He had a fine display of old bikes, as I’m sure you remember. I remember walking into your shop. It wasn’t your average orderly shop with the usual road bikes on display. It was more haphazard with parts lying all around and in boxes. We asked to speak to the owner and were surprised to find him to be in his teens. We were impressed with your knowledge of bicycles. You wheeled out the front- and rear-wheel-drive bike that you and your dad had put together. It had hand cranks to drive the front wheel. I had seen a bike like this before, but yours had front and rear Sturmey-Archer 3-Speed hubs. I rode it up and down Branciforte Avenue. 

After we had bought the B.F. Goodrich, you explained that there were more bikes to see at your parents house down the street (McCormick Street, I think, looking at a map). For some time Marc and I perused the piles of bikes that filled your large backyard and we bought a couple of frames and some parts. The oldest was a 28 inch from the 1920s.
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We strapped our treasures to the back of Marc’s mom’s red Mustang and headed back to his mom’s house in San Rafael. There he had his old ballooner stashed. It had been sitting idle for a year or two, when he had lived in Larkspur. After pumping up the tires I took it for a spin up the street. I was amazed at how good it felt. It was such a beast compared to our 20-pound, road-racing bikes. The two were about as far apart from each other as ballet and football, but the difference felt great!

I rushed home to Mill Valley and immediately began transforming the B.F. Goodrich into a ???. Well it hadn’t a name, but I knew what I wanted to do with it—ride it on the mountain. I had been riding on the mountain on various bikes over the years, most recently on a cyclo-cross bike, but the closest thing to this was my neighbor’s “sting ray” bike that I once tortured on Mt. Tam.

I stripped off the front and rear racks, the fenders, the chainguard and the kick stand. I even scraped off the crude home-painted red paint down to the original royal blue and ivory Schwinn factory paint job. It had the “feather-head” type of front head “spears”. I took the bike all apart and re-greased it. The crank had the inscription “A.S. & Co. 1941”. I mended the tires and oiled the chain, and at a svelte 45 pounds, it was ready to go. I rode down to town and hitched a ride to the top of Mt. Tam, 2600 feet high. My first ride was down the old scenic railway roadbed (dirt) back down to Mill Valley. I loved it!

So, that is my story. I remember it well, as it was a pivotal moment in my life. I am grateful to you for saving those bikes from certain death at the Santa Cruz dump. It is very likely that I would’ve been led into mountain bikes in some way or other within a year or two, as it was an idea that was ripe to happen. Never the less, I thank you for your help.

I am including a Breezer T-shirt. On the front head badge (I’m sure you recognize the Schwinn shape) is Railroad Grade, now a fire road. The zig-zag midway down is known as Double-Bow-Knot. Lower down, I merge the grade into another favorite trail, “Rollercoaster Ridge” (hey, artistic license). I designed this badge in 1980, so the tire track in the foreground is from a Specialized Stumpjumper tire. In the Breezer catalog you will notice the bike’s paint is similar to the Schwinns of the 1930s and early 1940s. I had a blast on the old bikes and felt compelled to tie the old in with the new.

I will try to make it by Faber’s when I’m down that way. I’ll be getting my B.F Goodrich back soon from the guy I sold it to in 1982. Maybe I’ll bring it along.

Good luck with your Low-Rider bike adventure. I suppose in a way those bikes are similar to mountain bikes inasmuch as they are a new kind of bike. The mountain bike’s incubation was about 10 years from early development to production by the major manufacturers, so hang in there!

Best regards, 

Joe Breeze

